REGULAR MEETING

BAINBRIDGE TOWN BOARD

FEBRUARY 13, 2024
Present: Dolores Nabinger                          Supervisor

              Bob Evans                                       Councilman

             Gordie Daniels                                Councilman

             Michael Kauffman                          Councilman

             Melissa Fuller                                 Councilwoman

              Matt Clark                                    Highway Superintendent

Recording Secretary: Aric McKown          Town Clerk

Guest(s): Phil Wade, Bonnie LaFond, Faline Ward, Bill & Cathy Sherrick, Phil Percesepe & Supporter, Jason Fleming, 4 Bainbridge Residents, Gary Richman & Tim Harmon.
Supervisor Nabinger called the Regular Meeting to order at 6:30PM.  

RESOLUTION # 1
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to approve the minutes from the January 9th, 2024 Regular Meeting.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Melissa Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #2

Motion made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Evans, to approve the minutes from the January 9th Organizational Meeting.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
RESOLUTION #3

Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Evans, to receive and file December 2023 Financial Report.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Guest(s) Questions or Concerns:  
Phil Percesepe provided the town board a printed set of plans for his Cannabis MicroBusiness project and introduced himself.  Mr. Percesepe stated he bought the old Chambers ranch in 2022 on County Rd 39 and had been recently approved by New York State to become NYS’s first Indoor Cannabis MicroBusiness.  He will bring this business to Bainbridge and spoke about what the project would look like.  Construction for the project is currently under contract on his land, which borders both Chenango & Delaware county and includes the piece of land across from Amphenol on Old Gifford Road.  Percesepe explained his microbusiness would open a retail store for cannabis and indoor hydroponic growing facility.  The product would be processed and packaged on site, a ‘true seed to sale’ business.  Percesepe talked about his plans for the microbusiness and how he plans to employ 40 people in his business as it becomes stabilized.  He talked about the NYS compliances he needs to meet and hopes to open the retail store by August or September this year.  Percesepe went over the phases of the project, talked about the zoning involved and the easement involved connecting his properties in the 2 different counties.
Percesepe fielded questions from the town board regarding the locations of zoning, establishing electricity, & security for his indoor cultivation site.  He gave a detailed description of his plans for the project.
Supervisor Nabinger confirmed the Town of Bainbridge had opted out of the consumption sites for cannabis with Percesepe and asked Town Clerk McKown to provide Percesepe, with Planning Board Chairman Cannistra’s information.

Percesepe thanked the town board for their time and attention.

VILLAGE

Mayor Phil Wade brought up his recent meeting with NYSEG and explained that a proposed River/Front St. route would require an extension on private lands and that a maintained roadway was required which may eliminate that option.
The village continues to work on their CDBG grant, currently posting and advertising for the position of administrator.  The money received will be able to help 13-14 projects.
Wade mentioned the last chamber meeting and that Lori McGraw had spoken up about the needles she found while picking up her property here in Bainbridge.

He proposed the town and village work together towards a solution, to keep people protected and the proper disposal of these items.  Wade stated he’d contacted Chenango County Board of Health for some help and guidance with this matter.

Supervisor Nabinger said the Board of Health planned to meet on February 14th and would then get back to us.  Wade expressed his concern about this.
Wade talked about the repairs to the water main on the Kirby Street culvert and how there are plans in the works.

Mayor Wade announced the 4 Towns Forward’s Music Festival for July 6th this year, tickets are going on sale and there is a camping agreement at General Clinton Park in the works for that weekend.

The 4 Towns Forward will be using funds from last year’s festival to hire a grant writer for a new vision plan.

JAC

Phil Wade stated the Jericho Arts Council is into their Spring season and thanked Matt Clark and Tim Harmon for their help stabilizing ‘Gabriel’ the weathervane on top of the town hall and fixing the sink upstairs in the theater.  Wade brought up his idea to provide power for the Christmas trees out front of the town hall and would like to talk to Highway Superintendent Clark about it.
RESOLUTION #4
Motion made by Councilwoman Fuller, second by Councilman Kauffman, to receive and file the Sanitation Officer and Dog Control Officer reports.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
ASSESSOR
Assessor Faline Ward attended the meeting to talk about New York State’s passing of a law stating that pensions should not be included in the calculation for the senior citizen low income.  She talked about how these calculations work, how our seniors can be affected and how Chenango County has directed, as an option, for each town to pass a law that pensions still be counted in as income.  This will help to avoid the ‘flood gate’ of people with pensions to qualify for senior citizen’s income.  Ward said that March 1st is the deadline for this to happen. 
Assessor Ward also suggested at the same time, taking a look at the level of income for senior citizens to qualify.  The following percentage increases are for Social Security.  In 2021 there was a 1.3 percent increase, a 5.9 percent increase in 2022 and 8.7 percent increase in 2023.  These increases knocked a lot of seniors out of the low-income qualification and there will another 3.2 percent increase in 2024.  
Ward stated our seniors need these exemptions to keep hold of their homes.  She noted that Guilford had recently raised their qualifying amount by $2,000.00, to help our seniors.

Assessor Ward held conversation with the town board about the recommendation made by Steve Harris of Real Property Tax at the county, on keeping pensions as part of the equation and a suggested amount to raise the senior citizen income level.  Further conversation was had on the current income amounts for Bainbridge and Guilford, and the number of people who are affected.

Supervisor Nabinger asked for the town board’s thoughts on the matter and concluded to keep pensions in as part of the equation.

RESOLUTION #5

Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Evans, to keep pensions included in the equation for senior citizen income levels.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
Assessor Ward expressed the importance of getting this done.

Conversation was had about the income level and concluded to raise the income level by $1500.
RESOLUTION #6

Motion was made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilwoman Fuller, to raise the senior citizen income level by $1500.00.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: Councilman Evans; Motion Carried.
HIGHWAY

Highway Superintendent Clark reported things had been quiet with the snow and the highway department has kept busy with equipment maintenance, cutting brush, and several projects around Clinton Park and the Pool.

Clark stated he was able to get the price of the mower lowered by $2,000.00, to $54,000.00.  

Councilman Evans proposed the transfer of $54,000.00 from our Machinery Reserves to purchase the mower.

RESOLUTION #7

Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to transfer $54,000.00 from the Machinery Reserves for the purchase of the mower.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
TOWN CLERK

Town Clerk McKown presented a piece of mail he’d received from the NYS Bankruptcy Court supporting a joint ballot for voting to accept or reject the 2nd amended joint Chapter 11 plan of reorganization of Endo International.  He questioned the legitimacy of this mail and suggested having our attorneys look at it.  The town board held some discussion and concluded to have Supervisor Nabinger take it to Norwich.
McKown stated he’d drafted a camping agreement for 4 Towns Forward Music Festival camping at General Clinton Park and was ready for signatures by 4 Town Forward.
Town Clerk McKown said this year’s tax collection has been exceptionally busy and shared the town’s warrant was paid off in the 3rd week in January.  He commented this warrant isn’t usually paid off until mid-February and how his office has done a good job at handling the volume of the tax collections.
TOWN BOARD
Councilwoman Fuller talked about a couple of things going on at Clinton Park.  She said the camping agreement for the Music Festival is pretty much solidified and did not meet with 4 Towns Forward last Thursday to get signatures.  Fuller plans to finalize this as we get closer to the date.

She also spoke about the ‘Schoolys Campers’ that want to use the park in September and is working on getting an agreement in place for this group.  Conversation was held on the matter with Councilwoman Fuller and Tim Harmon, and how great it would be for the park.
Councilman Kauffman said the piece of mail Town Clerk McKown received from the NYS Bankruptcy Court has to do with an opioid manufacturer that went out of business and owes a bunch of money to state governments.

Councilman Evans asked Supervisor Nabinger if she had contacted anyone about the loss of riverbank at the park. 

Nabinger replied she’d contacted a woman, Assemblyman Angelino had referred, who wasn’t much help.
Clinton Park Superintendent Harmon said we’ve lost another chunk of riverbank, and the river is now only 10 feet from the walking trail.  Harmon said this could be a liability and suggested putting fencing in place to keep people away.

Councilwoman Fuller brought up the Susquehanna River Basin and how they might be helpful with some restoration.  The town board held conversation on this matter and Depot Engineer Jason Fleming explained what would be involved with Susquehanna River Basin.

The following claims as set forth on abstract #2 for 2024 were audited by Town Board:

General Town Wide#27-51 for $40,401.61

General Town Outside#2 for $10.00

Bennettsville Lights#2 for $24.22

Highway Town Wide#2-13 for $7,064.06

Highway Town Outside#5-11 for $108,982.28
RESOLUTION #8
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Kauffman, authorizing clerk to issue warrant to Supervisor for payment of the audited bills;

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.
SUPERVISOR

Supervisor Nabinger brought up the mistake she made on the budget with the Hillside Acres bond payment.  She was not informed by NBT Bank of the increase in the bond payment to $9,012.80.  It was already on the amortization schedule for the bond.  Initial conversations with NBT indicated they could not answer why the schedule was created that way. Nabinger said she budgets the same amount of $7,815.00 every year, which is short $1,197.80 of what is now due.
She said the County Treasurer suggested passing a resolution for the Hillside Acres Fund to borrow the $1,197.80 from the General Fund.  Next year’s Hillside Acres payment will be $9,037.20 and the following year will be $8,946.00.

Councilman Evans suggested that the amount borrowed be added to the correct amount for next year.
Councilman Kauffman said we’re paying more in principle in the next 2 years.
Supervisor Nabinger asked for a resolution to take $1,197.80 from our General Fund into the Hillside Acres Fund.  
RESOLUTION #9

Motion made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, to move $1,197.80 from the General Fund to the Special District Hillside Acres Fund.

Ayes: Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; Abstained: Supervisor Nabinger; No: none; Motion Carried.
The town board held conversation on the matter and concluded to dispute the payment.
RESOLUTION #10
Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to retract the Hillside Acres payment until next month and to have Jaime Reynolds contact Councilwoman Fuller to discuss the matter.

Ayes: Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; Abstained: Supervisor Nabinger; No: none; Motion Carried.
Supervisor Nabinger said audits need to be done for the Town Court, Town Clerk’s Office and Supervisor by next month’s meeting.  Supervisor Nabinger/Councilman Evans to audit the Town Clerk’s Office and Councilman Kauffman/Councilwoman Fuller to audit the Town Court.  Councilman Evans will audit the Supervisor’s books.
Supervisor Nabinger announced Stone Bids to be received for the April Meeting.

She stated she had to move the CHIPS money into savings.

Supervisor Nabinger talked about the continued efforts of the Bainbridge Initiative.

CLINTON PARK

Councilman Evans informed the town board that an invoice from NYSEG had still not been received.  Our tax-exempt letter had been provided by Depot Engineer Jason Fleming to NYSEG’s Billing Department last week and requested an invoice for this evening’s meeting.  Fleming was informed by their billing department that it takes 3 weeks to process a tax-exempt letter.

Councilman Evans and Fleming talked about the price being $11,000.00 but could drop to $8,600.00.  
Councilman Evans suggested a weekly follow up and Depot Engineer Jason Fleming proposed writing another letter to the Public Service Commission.

Councilman Kauffman suggested motioning to pay NYSEG an amount not exceeding $12,000.00 and to email Fleming the invoice once it comes in.

RESOLUTION #11

Motion made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Evans, to pay NYSEG invoice upon arrival as long as it’s under $12,000.00.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.
Councilman Evans stated that Fleming had staked out the new roadway and held discussion with Park Superintendent Harmon and Highway Superintendent Clark.
Evans said we don’t know how much money we will have left from the remaining CARES Act funding as the electric has yet to go out for bid.  The issue is that in installing water, electric, and septic services, the rule of thumb is to always start with the septic.  We may not have money to do the septic, but it makes sense to complete the laying of pipe now, rather than having to go back and rip up campsites later when we did have funds.

Evans asked Clark to get some ballpark figures on these costs.  Clark got a price of $3,700.00 for ‘piping’ just for the new septic, with some additional costs and the town could do this work.

Depot Engineer Fleming agreed the water and sewer could be done by the town, but the electric should go out for bid and the town would do the digging.  Fleming provided a possible alternative where we could get a septic service to at most 5 campsites by utilizing our existing system.  This would require the placement of another tank at a lower elevation than the existing system.  The town board did not want to pursue this alternative because of the unknown condition of our current system and being limited to just 5 sites.  The town board agreed to not install any service lines until after Regatta weekend, but the Highway Department could install the roadway. 

Fleming would write up the bid for the electric. The town board held conversation on this matter.

RESOLUTION #12

Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Kauffman, to go forward with putting sewer lines in for the Clinton Park project.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.
Fleming said he would have his electrical bid package ready for the March Regular Meeting.

Motion to Adjourn at 8:29PM

Respectively Submitted,

Aric McKown

Town Clerk

